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MINUTES OF MECKLENBURG COUNTY, NORTH CAROLINA  
BOARD OF COUNTY COMMISSIONERS 

 
 
The Board of Commissioners of Mecklenburg County, North Carolina, met in Budget/Public Policy 
Session in Conference Center Room 267 on the 2nd floor of the Charlotte-Mecklenburg 
Government Center located at 600 East Fourth Street, Charlotte, North Carolina at 2:31 p.m. on 
Tuesday, September 24, 2024.  
 

ATTENDANCE 

 
Present:  Vice Chair Mark Jerrell and Commissioners Leigh Altman,  

Patricia “Pat” Cotham, Arthur Griffin,  
Vilma D. Leake, Laura J Meier, Elaine Powell,  
and Susan Rodriguez-McDowell  
County Manager Dena R. Diorio 
County Attorney Tyrone C. Wade 
Clerk to the Board Kristine M. Smith 
Deputy Clerk to the Board Arlissa Eason 

 
Absent:  Chair George Dunlap 
 
 
CALL TO ORDER  

 
The meeting was called to order by Vice Chair Jerrell, followed by introductions and the Pledge of 
Allegiance to the Flag. 
 
24-0549     NORTH CAROLINA DEPARTMENT OF TRANSPORTATION (NCDOT) UPDATE 
 
 
The Board received an update from the North Carolina Department of Transportation regarding  
I-77S. 
 
Brett D. Canipe, PE, NCDOT Division 10 Engineer, Carly Swanson, and David Roy gave the 
presentation. 
 
Commissioner Elaine Powell joined the meeting at 2:37 p.m. 
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Comments 
Vice Chair Jerrell said it was important to give Commissioner Altman feedback to provide to CRTPO. 
 
Commissioner Rodriguez-McDowell said it was a huge decision. She said she was struck by how 
they were always backed into corners for horrible decisions. She said it would hit people in the 
worst situations, as it was in the crescent area of the county. She said she couldn’t support the 
managed lanes and that their current approach was unsustainable. She said it was a policy or law 
problem, and she didn’t understand why a private company wouldn’t take it on and manage it and 
how they could be stuck with this kind of burden. She said she couldn’t support going forward with 
the P3. She asked if Mecklenburg County was the only county with toll roads. 
 
Mr. Canipe said no; Union County had a project as well. Ms. Swanson said the Triangle (Raleigh, 
Durham, Chapel Hill) had an expressway and that there was a ribbon cutting for NC-540, which was 
opening the next day. 
 
Commissioner Meier asked if there were two choices: do the P3 TOLL or remain gridlocked. Mr. 
Canipe said yes.  
 
Commissioner Meier agreed with Commissioner Rodriguez-McDowell that they were leaving out a 
lot of people. She said they always seemed to benefit the people who could afford things.  
 
Commissioner Griffin said it was horrible what they did to regular people to support the privileged. 
He said he was looking for diversity among Hispanics, etc., and everyone was making money except 
regular people. He highlighted how regular people couldn’t participate unless they could pay. He 
said he wasn’t sure what the benefit was. He asked about using historically underutilized 
businesses in North Carolina for construction, maintenance, etc. 
 
Mr. Canipe said it was important to recognize that the project had been in the plan for many years. 
He said it was the type of project the region was asking for. The point was to manage congestion 
and traffic.  
 
Commissioner Griffin asked for the MWBE report to be sent to them. 
 
Commissioner Leake said her people wouldn’t be able to afford it. She said the infrastructure 
needed to be dealt with first. She said people had been moving into the county for over 10 years. 
She thanked Commissioner Altman for representing them. She said she wasn’t sure her people 
would appreciate her voting yes for this unless needed. She said she was concerned with the 
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betterment of the community. 
 
Commissioner Cotham said it was like they were living a nightmare. She asked if it was likely that 
CENTRA could get this project. She asked if a lot of developers were funding it. She asked if this 
would be the third in the state. She said it would be strange that Mecklenburg County would have 
two of these when there were so many other counties. She said it was a disadvantage to lower-
class people.  
 
Mr. Canipe answered yes to both of her questions.  
 
Vice Chair Powell said she understood they were trying to make the best of a bad decision. She 
asked Commissioner Altman how much her vote compared to the City's. She asked how they could 
make it better if their vote didn’t matter. She said nothing had changed about the lanes in North 
Mecklenburg, and it was horrible. She said they needed to have multiple vendors. She asked if they 
could cap toll limits. She said she spent $1,000 yearly on tolls to attend County meetings on time.  
 
Mr. Canipe said it would be a competitive project. He said there were projects throughout the 
country with multiple vendors competing for projects. He said the project would continue to include 
this process; they wanted to improve transparency, and priorities were brought into it. He said they 
were there to debate over a project but to deliver. He said much of the Northern project's money 
would return over time. He said if you compared the corridor to other interstates in the area, you 
would notice a lot of differences. He said it could modernize the general lanes as well. In response to 
Commissioner Leake, he said they did have projects on NC 160 that were happening. 
 
Commissioner Altman answered questions she had received. She added that data showed 300,000 
people used the Northern project last month. She said there were 68 total votes with CRPTO, 31 
with the City of Charlotte, and 2 with Mecklenburg County. She asked them to share the revenue-
sharing schedule afterward.  
 
Vice Chair Jerrell said he appreciated them being here. He said it was important for them to 
understand the issue and that it was clear where the Board stood. He said it just wasn’t resonating 
with residents. He said they couldn’t fund these projects on the backs of people who couldn’t 
afford it. He said the MWBE components were critically important. He said it seemed they were 
opening the door to increase the carbon footprint instead of decreasing it.  
 
 
 
24-0490     CONSERVATION AND PRESERVATION FRAMEWORK 
 
The Board received information on a proposed Conservation and Preservation Framework. 
 
Erin Stanforth, Sustainability and Resiliency Manager gave the presentation. 
 
Background:  In FY21, the Board of County Commissioners endorsed the inaugural 
Environmental Leadership Action Plan as well as the updated Environmental Leadership Policy.  
A component of this updated Policy is to "acquire land for recreation, ecosystem preservation, 
recycling, storm water management and to protect the quality of life in our community" as well 
as to "manage, maintain and conserve County properties to create resilient ecosystems, 
including grasslands, forests, wetlands and aquatic environments". The Conservation and 
Preservation Framework outlines recommendations to permanently conserve and preserve park 
and open space parcels purchased since FY22 as well as outlines a process to follow in the event 
that a change of use in a parcel is proposed and/or a modification to a deed restriction is 
proposed. 
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Comments 
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Commissioner Powell said they unanimously approved the environmental committee action plan, 
and as time went on, they realized they didn’t have the highest form of protection for the land they 
were acquiring.  
 
County Manager Diorio said the Board was responsible for setting policy and approving framework, 
but the decision and language was up to the County Manager.  
 
Commissioner Powell said they needed to improve their communication and explained how they 
ensured everything was in place for the future. She also said they needed to let the Board know 
how they would govern compliance.  
 
Commissioner Griffin said it was important for their community's future and citizens' enjoyment. 
He said he appreciated the committee’s efforts and asked if it added more protection.  
 
Commissioner Powell confirmed it did add another layer of protection.  
 
Commissioner Meier thanked the committee. She asked what was foreseen that would affect the 
parks in the future.  
 
Commissioner Powell said so many didn’t plan for parks in the future. She said they didn’t have 
enough parkland to meet the needs at the time and in the future. 
 
Commissioner Meier asked concerning the Garrison Road project: If those protections were in 
place when they acquired the land, would that protection have gone through for that land as well. 
 
County Manager Diorio said she didn’t believe what they did locally would stop the State from 
coming in. 
 
Jacqueline McNeil said the state had a process for when they needed to do a project and they had 
the power to move forward if they wanted.  
 
Commissioner Rodriguez-McDowell said she appreciated the idea of what they were trying to do, 
but they didn’t know what the future held. She said they needed the most protection they could 
get, which was consequential for the air, water, and people.  
 
Vice Chair Jerrell thanked Commissioner Powell for her leadership. He said it sounded like they 
were 99% there.  
 
Commissioner Powell thanked the 2002 Board for leading the charge on nature preserves.  
 
 
 
24-0542     2024 EMPLOYEE CLIMATE SURVEY RESULTS 
 
The Board received information on the County’s Annual Employee Climate Survey. 
 
Monica R. Allen, PhD, Strategic Planning & Innovation Director gave the presentation. 
 
Background:   Each year, the County’s Strategic Planning & Evaluation team administers its 

annual Employee Climate Survey (ECS) to all full-time and part-time employees. The ECS results 

are used to evaluate performance on the County’s Corporate Scorecard, as well as understand 

the perceptions employees have about working for and within Mecklenburg County 

Government. These perceptions are important to know, because they constitute the level of 

motivation and satisfaction amongst employees.   
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Comments 
Commissioner Meier asked if they were tailoring the telework policy by department. County 
Manager Diorio said it was countywide.  
 
Commissioner Meier was disappointed that more employees didn’t know how much they 
valued them. She asked if the information was broken out into departments. Dr. Allen said yes, 
they had them broken down by departments. She explained how some departments scored 
higher or lower than others.  
 
Commissioner Meier asked if the contracted employees were surveyed. Dr. Allen said no, just 
full-time, and part-time employees. 
 
Commissioner Leake said she was excited to see the results. She said it didn’t seem as if anyone 
was unhappy when she saw the employees.  
 
Commissioner Griffin thanked Dr. Allen. Referencing slide 20, he asked if they started asking 
those questions after COVID. Dr. Allen said they were added since they have had an Equity and 
Inclusion Director for approximately three years.  
 
Commissioner Rodriguez-McDowell asked for clarification for the slides that included the Gallup 
survey responses. Dr. Allen reiterated the purpose.  
 
Commissioner Cotham thanked Dr. Allen. She said that over the years, the responses had 
changed a lot. She said the employees were valuable and impacted people’s lives. She said she 
often worried about the mental health of DSS members.  
 
Vice Chair Jerrell thanked Dr. Allen and said her presentations were always informational. He 
said he hoped that they could explore options at the retreat to make the employees a priority.  
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24-0545   COMMISSIONER REPORTS 
 
Commissioners shared information of their choosing within the guidelines as established by the 
Board, which included, but not limited to, past and/or upcoming events. 
 
 
 
 
ADJOURNMENT 
 
 
With no further business to come before the Board, Vice-Chair Jerrell declared the meeting 
adjourned at 4:40 p.m. 
 
 
 
 

                             
                            
______________________________ ____________________________ 
Arlissa Eason, Deputy Clerk to the Board                                       George Dunlap, Chairman 
 


